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Note: Names of inmates have been changed only to protect their
identity. In the short while I was there, I realized that each inmate
had an amazing story of grit under unimaginable trauma and unfair
neglect. While I give a few examples in this short write-up, it in no
way undermines one story from another.

 I reached the place at the scheduled time (I had called up and
spoke to Mathew about the site-visit. Vaishnavi was in, but she was
busy in a meeting. So, mathew said I could take a tour before I meet
vaishnavi. Porkadi, the co-ordinator for the Vocational
training/Occupational therapy units
offered to take me on a tour. We first went to the shop inside the
banyan. This shop had all the products made by the inmates for sale.
The items put up for sale included handbags, sarees, duppattas,
cellphone covers, wall hangings, embroidery and a lot of other
stuff.The shop was managed by Ms.A, a former inmate. She was rescued
and treated in the banyan. Her family is in chennai and the family was
not receptive to the idea of taking her back. But, she didn't lose
faith. She now runs the store and also takes care of her mother.(See
snaps)

 We then walked to the hospital/wards. The wards were very neat with
even TVs. Everything was sterilized and it did look and feel like a
proper hospital. I saw a very young lady there and I asked porkodi
about banyan's involvement with mentaly challenged destitute children.
She said they rarely found mentally ill destitute children. In that
case they referred them to a government run mental health institute
for children. They have been in very good terms with the institute and
believe that they do good work. But, they did find many a times
mentally ill destitute women abandoned with their children. In which
case the children depending on their age and the mother's condition
were either housed separately in a different home for sometime before
being brought back to the recovering mother or the child stayed at the
banyan.

 The next place we walked to was the Kitchen/Canteen. While we walked
to the Kitchen/Canteen, I noticed a TT table. Also, a few inmates were
seated around the table. Earlier, before I entered the building, in a
shaded area I had seen a group of residents making flower garlands.
The inmates were free to move about anywhere within the premises. I
guess the inmates who need more care and attention wouldn't be allowed
to do this. Porkodi mentioned that the banyan has three+ground floors. The
offices, store, hospital/clinic/wards, Kitchen/Canteen etc. were in
the ground floor. The vocational training unit, clothes sorting unit and
the dining hall were in the first floor. The residential area was in
the 2nd floor.
The inmates who needed more care, attention and monitoring were in the
3rd floor.
Some of the inmates were HIV infected too. If the patients require
immediate care they are
referred to another NGO, CHES - Community Health Education Society (CHES),
a nongovernmental AIDS service organization.

 The cooking unit consisted of a simple kitchen and a small dining
space. Porkodi explained that inmates were
allowed to cook and experiment while being monitored/trained. They had
plans of having a bakery unit too.
This would expand on the existing cookery unit. The plan was to start
with a banyan in-premises canteen.
All food would be paid for. If successful and when the inmates are
settled with the unit, they even have
plans of dulpicating the canteen outside of the banyan.

 We then moved to the first floor. I saw a huge Time table board
(See photo). It was a neat organization of the
schedule for each day. It had VT/OT intervals, rest/recreation
intervals, medication/doctor visits,
breakfast/lunch/dining intervals etc. The dining hall and Kitchen was
pretty huge and had very colorful exotic paintings on the wall.
This was markedly different from the other rooms. Porkodi explained
that a group of school kids wanted to contribute something to the
banyan and this was a result of their wonderful efforts. We then moved
to the VT/OT Units. There were a few tailoring machines and many
inmates were using them. There was an instructor helping them out.
There were a few who were seated on the ground stitching on cloth. In
the other end of the room there was a person at the block-printing
table. Various designs are embossed in the blocks. These blocks are
dipped in dye and pressed on sarees or other cloth material (See
photos).

 We then moved to the weaving units. Whenever we came across a
resident porkodi gave me the story behind them. I have many stories
from the banyan that I could keep on going with. But, would just limit
myself to a few.
Ms.B was an expert at weaving. She belongs to a small weaving
community in the outskirts of tamilnadu. Because of her illness she
was abandoned and she was a destitute in the streets with her infant.
She couldn't find food and roamed about in streets. In one such
street, ppl from a house gave her a handful of curd rice in exchange
for her infant.In her hunger and trauma, she had agreed to part with
her child for a little bit of food. After she came back to the banyan,
she was on her path of recovery. She correctly remembered where she
had parted with her child and found the house. The banyan negotiated
with the family and they agreed to part with the child. Ms.B is
transforming into a confident young woman. She teaches the other
inmates in the smaller weaving machines and she is probably the only
person in the banyan who can operate the bigger machine very
efficiently. She is enthusiastic about using the machine and wanted a
snap of her taken while working on the machine. Once, the big weaving
machine had broken down and it took longer than usual time to find a
person to repair the machine. Ms.B sat up a whole night to repair the
machine on her own. Everyone were surprised to find it working the
next day.

 We then moved to the embroidery unit. One of the inmates was proud
of what she had done and showed me a beautiful embroidery work.
Porkodi then introduced me to Ms.C. Ms.C was probably in her 60s.
Porkodi told me that Ms.C was abandoned because her entire family
moved to australia leaving her to fend for herself in the state of
illness she was in. She said there were many instances where they
found even highly educated women who were destitute in the streets,
for e.g. they found a woman with a Ph.D, a former professor on the
streets.We then moved to the clothes sorting room. This was not
exactly a VT/OT unit. This room was used to sort clothes donated to
the banyan. Mostly inmates worked in the room to sort the clothes
themselves. The radio was playing loudly and I found an elderly woman
gleefully dancing to the tune of the song playing in the radio. A few
others were also in the room sorting the clothes. Ms.D walked up to me
and wanted to shake my hands. She had a big wonderful smile on her
face. Then all of them wanted to shake my hands. I felt like I was
interacting with a bunch of loving childen. I took a group snap of
them and they were excited to see their faces in the digital camera.

 We then walked to the 2nd floor. As we entered the floor, we saw a
small kid peep outside and then rusing away from us. Porkodi explained
that the kid and her mother were found in the streets of chennai. Ms.E
was from maharashtra. She is very much on the path of recovery and
cooks really tasty maharashtrian dishes. The kid was very active and
played gleefully with porkodi, hanging on to her.

 We then moved to the residential quarters. The rooms were neat with
two-tier beds. The rooms were organized and were cleaned regularly. I
could see staff cleaning even while we were on the tour. The staff
wore a simple uniform with aprons. Porkodi then explained that the
third floor housed their more seriously ill inmates. They needed more
care and attention. If they were housed with the other inmates, they
turn violent and might injure the other inmates. So, they had to be
housed separately from them. She asked me if I wanted to go to the
third floor. I felt I would be disturbing the calm in the residential
area and would be more of a problem. So, I decided not to venture up
to the third floor.

 We then came downstairs. Vaishnavi needed a few more minutes. So, I
was waiting for her. Thats when Ms.F walked up to me and asked me my
name. She was worried that no one was letting her make a call. She
said she is in her 12th std. She probably was in her 30s. She said she
has problems with her mind. She pointed to her head and she said "I am
mental". I kept speaking to her and said that was not true. I assured
her that someone will let her make a call. I then walked into
Vaishnavi's room.

We spoke for a long time. Among other things we spoke about the
tsunami, banyan's involvement in it and asha's involvement. We then
discussed the banyan's proposal. She felt since the old proposal the
Canteen/bakery unit was the new addition to the VT/OT unit and wanted
Asha austin to look into it. Then Ms.G walked in. She looked like she
was in her 50s. She politely asked vaishnavi if it was o.k for her to
come in and introduced herself to me. She was joking around for a
while and was very pleasant. She then turned to me and said "I have
paranoid schizophrenia". She asked me if I knew what it meant. I had no
idea! She explained to me what it meant (I came back home and checked
what it meant, she had given me a very simple and correct
explanation!). Then she asked me where I am working etc. When she knew
I was on a visit from america, she got excited. She asked for a favor.
She took a piece of paper , wrote down a couple of names. She said her
brother and sister were settled in america and asked me to find their
contacts. I asked her if I should ask them to call her. She replied in
the negative and said "Just try to meet them and once you meet them
give a big tight slap! Ask them if they remember the time they
abandoned me. Ask my brother if he remembers how he shook the hands of
the police inspector!....".

Vaishnavi also told me about an initiative in the same area. Its
basically a NGO working with self-reliancy of women. There have been
auto-drivers and many other kind of skilled labor graduating from the
organization. The Banyan hopes to work closely with them and she also
was wondering if we would like to work with them. I said I will surely
get in touch with her regarding this later.

Then it was time to go. I was trying to gauge my experience on my
way back home. Were the inmates happy at the Banyan? What did the
VT/OT unit mean to the inmates ? Are we making an informed decision ?
Do we expect to see more self-reliant women in the next few years ?
....But, then my thoughts slowly drifted to how happy and smiling the
inmates were when I shook their hands. The smile like in a child on
being loved and cared for. As much as they were all women who were
mentally ill and needed medical help, they were children in need of
care, love and attention. I beleive the banyan tries to help them in
both ways. Just like any other parent, the banyan would want its
children to stand up on its own feet. There are too many challenges
ahead and it is not easy for an organization like the banyan. Over the
last 11 years they have come a long way and I beleive they have every
right to become even bigger. That way they would reach out to more
neglected and trampled lives. Then my thoughts slowly drifted to what
Ms.G had said " Give a tight slap!" ...well, was the slap for me ? To
open my eyes to the seemingly non-existant destitutes we see every
other day in the streets of chennai ? To wake up and do something
worthwhile ?...

